MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING 
HELD ON MONDAY 9 MARCH 2009
In the Chair:
Councillor W Graham
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive


Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services



Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services




Ms M Craig, Economic Development Officer



Mr A Haley, The Paul Hogarth Company




Mrs S McLaughlin, PA to Chief Executive
09/07:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black, G Hartin, D McAllister and 
C McCambridge

Chairman’s Business

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the Meeting.

President McAleese’s Visit to Moyle
The Chairman stated that a letter had been received confirming President McAleese’s visit on Friday 3 April 2009.
Following discussion, it was agreed that further details would be brought back to Council following a meeting with President McAleese’s representatives later in the month.

Shooting at Massereene Army Barracks 
The Chairman stated that on behalf of Council, he wished to offer his deepest sympathy to the families of the two soldiers murdered the previous Saturday in Antrim and he also stated that his thoughts were with the injured men.
Councillor McConaghy concurred with these remarks and following discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved, 
“That the cowardly act be unanimously condemned with the hope that the perpetrators were unsuccessful in their efforts to thwart the peace that had lasted for 12 years”.

09/07:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 9 FEBRUARY 2009
The Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 9 February 2009, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 9 February 2009 be adopted”.
09/07:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON  9 FEBRUARY 2009

Boccia

Councillor McMullan explained that Boccia was a sport for disabled persons and he passed around the type of ball used in the sport along with a leaflet explaining the sport.
09/07:04
PRESENTATION BY BALLYCASTLE TOWN PARTNERSHIP ON THE PROPOSED STRATEGY FOR BALLYCASTLE


The Economic Development Officer (EDO) stated that in November 2004, the Council had held an open meeting in order to gauge the level of support for the establishment of a Ballycastle Town Partnership (BTP).


The EDO explained that Minister Margaret Ritchie officially launched the BTP in August 2007 and funding was awarded.  She explained that the proposed Strategy for Ballycastle had now been completed and that it was hoped that the Council would now endorse the Strategy.



The EDO stated that she wished to congratulate the Consultants for the work they had done in producing the draft Strategy and she introduced Andrew Haley from the Paul Hogarth Company who gave a presentation on the proposed Strategy.



Mr Haley explained that a lot of the background work had been done in the past year and that his company had been brought in to finalise the Strategy.  He stated that the aim of the Strategy was to bring together the social, economic and physical elements of Ballycastle.  He highlighted the fact that Ballycastle was situated between the AONB and popular visitor attractions such as the Giant’s Causeway.


Mr Haley went on to explain that the town has special attributes, such as a good education sector, healthcare etc.  He stated that they had wanted to look at areas that perhaps were not performing as well as they could and they looked at this in two parts, the seafront area and the town centre area.



Mr Haley stated that BTP’s vision took the form of a whole range of projects, some big and some small as well as some that were already there, but needed encouragement.  He explained that they had looked at the timescale for delivering these projects and gave them an order, for example, some were high priority whereas others had a longer timeframe and were therefore of low priority.



He pointed out that Ann Street was very welcoming and that it was felt that there were opportunities to be grasped in respect of the area at the Diamond.  He stated that the top end of the town, at Castle Street, Clare Street and Ann Street were not doing as well as they might. It was also pointed out that there were a range of projects lined up for the seafront.


Mr Haley stated that he wished to thank BTP for its contribution to the Plan and he hoped the vision would take Ballycastle forward to becoming an increasingly good place to work, live and visit.


The Chairman thanked Mr Haley for his presentation and invited questions.



Councillor M Black expressed her congratulations in respect of the Strategic Plan.



Councillor P McShane concurred with these remarks.



In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Haley stated that in relation to the Leisure facility, the Strategic Plan was integrating proposals which the Council were drawing up.



The EDO pointed out that this was to support the Council’s plans and to help make it a reality.



The CE stated that the Council’s plans exist for a facility on the Quay Road and that the Strategic Plan shows BTP’s aspirations, which slightly differ to what Council was proposing, but that the Council’s plan will continue.



In reply to Councillor Harding, the EDO stated that it was proposed to source funding through DSD and then probably go out to tender.  



Councillor C McShane stated that she wished to express her congratulations in respect of the Strategy and also congratulations to the EDO with regard to the lobbying for Broadband in this area.



Councillor C McShane stated that she welcomed the education aspect of the Strategy.  She stated that she felt that the ferry terminal building was not being used to its full potential and suggested incorporating the Museum and TIC into the ferry terminal building.


In reply to Councillor C McShane, Mr Haley stated that he would enquire as to the impact of planning permission being granted for the 02 Mast on Castle Street.



Councillor Harding stated that she did not agree with the idea of moving the Museum from Castle Street.



Councillor M Black stated that she supported moving the TIC to the seafront.



Mr Haley pointed out that RPA would have a big impact and that there was an opportunity for a change of use for Sheskburn House.  He stated that it had been suggested that the Council Offices move up to Market Street or Castle Street and that Sheskburn House be used for the tourist/leisure sector.



In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Haley pointed out that there was already a proposal for a leisure facility on Quay Road and that there were already good sports pitches there.  He stated that they needed something to compliment rather than compete.


In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Haley stated that the North Quay had been suggested for a Sailing Club.



Councillor Blaney stated that he wished to express his congratulations on the work that had been done so far.



In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Haley stated that the possibility of having the town centre pedestrianised had been investigated, but that it would prove both difficult and expensive.



Following discussion,




Councillor M Black proposed




Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,



“That the Ballycastle Strategic Town Development and Action Plan be endorsed in principle”.


The Chairman thanked Mr Haley and the EDO and they left the Meeting.

09/07:05
PROGRESS ERPORT BY NATIONAL TRUST ON THE GIANT’S CAUSEWAY


The Chairman welcomed the representatives from the National Trust, Ms Hilary McGrady and Mr Graham Thompson to the Meeting.



Mr Thompson pointed out that that planning permission had been granted for the new visitor facilities at the Giant’s Causeway.  He explained that the application had been lodged in June 2008 and that at the end of January 2009, a notice to approve had been issued along with 19 conditions.



He stated that some of the road signage had to be changed and that a system of variable message signage had to be introduced.


Councillor McDonnell entered the Meeting at this point.



Mr Thomspon stated that the overflow car parking at Dundarave would not require any further planning permission, however, the overflow car parking at Innishfree would require further planning permission.



Mr Thompson pointed out that as some roads were being moved slightly, they would have to be abandoned and adopted again under the Private Streets Order.



Mr Thompson explained that there was a lot of challenging work ahead, but nothing that should overly delay their timetable.



Mr Thompson went on to explain that the National Trust had been awarded funding from the Heritage Lottery Fund to undertake development work to submit their second stage application.  He pointed out that a Conservation Management Plan and a Detailed Activity Plan had to be done.



Mr Thompson also advised Members of the National Trust’s proposal for the development of the path network thus linking other local areas under the National Trust’s control.  He explained that it was the National Trust’s aim to give people a sense of ownership of the Giant’s Causeway.



Mr Thompson pointed out that the National Trust was planning to submit an application to the Heritage Lottery Fund in late spring/early summer and it was hoped that a decision would be issued in the autumn.  



If positive, he explained that NITB would then consider the proposals along with economists in DETI and DFP.



Mr Thompson stated that the next stage would then be the completion of the tender drawings and that this should happen in August.  This would mean that work would commence on site at the end of this year or the beginning of 2010 and that by the end of 2011 or beginning of 2012, he was confident that first class visitor facilities would be up and running.



In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Thompson stated that he fully supported the idea of a TIC in Bushmills as well as one at the Causeway.


Councillor McConaghy expressed his satisfaction with Mr Thompson’s reply.



Following discussion on the improvement of the main road system, Mr Thompson agreed that some of the solutions discussed may work, but that this was outside of the National Trust’s ownership.  He explained that a proposal had been made which would improve the parking flow at the Causeway.


In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Thompson and Ms McGrady stated that tourist providers in the Moyle area would have the opportunity to promote their facilities at the TIC at the Giant’s Causeway.


Following discussion, Mr Thompson stated that the National Trust had inherited the parking at the Causeway Hotel when it was acquired in 2002.  He also explained that some of the coach operators park at the hotel, use its facilities and then go on to the Giant’s Causeway.



In reply to Councillor C McShane, Ms McGrady stated that the operational details had not yet been worked through, but that the National Trust would look a the possibility of providing group passes, which would allow entry into a number of attractions, perhaps including some that were not National Trust owned, for example the Bushmills Distillery.



In reply to Councillor C McShane with regard to costs at the Carrick-a-Rede Rope Bridge, Ms McGrady explained that although the National Trust was a registered charity, it runs at a deficit every year.


Following discussion,




Councillor McConaghy proposed,




Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved




“That the Meeting continue in committee”.



Ms McGrady briefly outlined the arrangements for the transfer of staff.


In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms McGrady stated that the existing tenants based at the Giant’s Causeway Visitor Centre would be accommodated.



The Meeting continued out of committee.



The Chairman thanked the representatives of the National Trust.


Following discussion, it was agreed that Rowan White of Arthur Cox Solicitors would be invited to the Council Meeting on 6 April 2009.

09/07:06
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Request from Cushendun & District Development Association Regarding Chewing Gum Removal
The Head of Technical Services (HTS) stated that a letter had been received from Cushendun & District Development Association stating that they are trying to look at ways to enhance Cushendun Village.  He stated that, as a community group, they wanted to improve the environment and encourage everyone to take pride in the village and they were therefore enquiring if the Council would consider removing unsightly chewing gum from the area outside the Mace shop.

The HTS explained that an estimated cost of £675 had been obtained from a company called Gum Clean, but he reminded Members that this had not been budgeted for and also of the danger of setting a precedent.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms McGrady stated that although Cushendun was part of the National Trust’s remit, the roads and paths were the responsibility of the Roads Service.  However, she stated that she would liaise with Cushendun & District Development Association regarding this matter.
Ballintoy Harbour 
The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Councillor Mervyn Storey MLA regarding Ballintoy Harbour pointing out that Ballintoy Harbour cannot be compared to Rathlin Harbour for a number of reasons.  The HTS stated that Councillor Storey felt that boats cannot be moored safely in Ballintoy Harbour unlike the harbour in Rathlin, as illustrated in the photographs provided.  He also stated that the pricing structure set out by the Council is from April to September, however he feels it is not possible for boats to be in Ballintoy Harbour for the duration of that period rather it can only be used primarily in June, July and August.  

The HTS pointed out that Councillor Storey had suggested that a charge be levied based on the proportion of time that boats are able to safely use the harbour, as he felt that this would be a fairer reflection on the distinct difference between Ballintoy Harbour and Rathlin Harbour. 

Following discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the fees for the use of Ballintoy Harbour be reduced, based on a three month period”.

Councillor C McShane pointed out the importance of having a safe Harbour.  She pointed out that the Harbour users were keen that the dredging would begin as soon as possible as the tourist season was approaching at the smell would linger.
This was agreed.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, the CE stated that there was a requirement for the boatowners to produce evidence of insurance.

Proposal to Lease Football Pitches at Mosside and Request for Flood Lighting at Mosside Football Pitch
The HTS stated that at the Council Meeting on 13 October 2008, Mosside Football Club expressed an interest in leasing the football pitches at Community Walk, Mosside from the Council.   He stated that it had been decided at that meeting that a business case be requested from Mosside Football Club showing capacity to lease and maintain the pitches.
The HTS explained that a letter had been received from the Club stating that it had decided to withdraw its proposal to lease the football pitches at Community Walk Mosside.  

The HTS went on to explain that the Club had also requested that consideration be given to installing floodlights at Mosside Football Pitch to allow the Club to train two nights per week as it was now competing at intermediate level.

He pointed out that no provision has been made in the Capital Estimates for 2009-10 for this project, therefore it was recommended not to proceed with this request.

The Chairman suggested that Mosside Football Club use the facilities at the Quay Road for training.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that on looking at previous schemes, the cost would probably be over £20,000.

Councillor McMullan pointed out that there would also be a cost associated with upkeep and running.

Following discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would meet with Mosside Football Club to explain that the Council would not be providing floodlights at Mosside Football Pitch and remind them that they may make arrangements to use the facilities at Quay Road, Ballycastle.

Bilingual Signs
The HTS referred to an example of a bilingual sign with posts from the annual tender Superior Designs at a cost per sign of £100 plus VAT plus installation costs, which would be in the region of £60 per sign.

The HTS explained that 7 requests had been received, surveyed and satisfied the requirements of the Local Government Miscellaneous Provisions NI Order 1995.
He stated that a total of approximately 14 signs would be required costing £2240 plus VAT leaving a balance of £760.00.


In reply to Councillor P McShane, the HTS stated that the removal and installation of the signs was still a cost to Council.  He explained that the Council had budgeted to replace damaged signs, but that this was new work.

The Chairman suggested that the possibility of erecting signs in Ulster-Scots also be looked at.
In reply to the Chairman, the HTS stated that the existing signs could not be added to.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, the HTS stated that the Council logo would appear on new signs rather than the red writing that was on existing signs.
Following discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,


“That the Irish writing be placed above the English on the Bilingual Signs.”

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors Blaney, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and C Newcombe voted in favour of the proposal and Councillors Graham, Harding, McDonnell, McConaghy and McIlroy voted against the proposal.

Councillor M Black abstained.

On using his casting vote, the Chairman voted against the proposal which was lost.  
Following discussion, it was agreed to proceed with the installation of the 14 Bilingual Signs as stated by the HTS.

Request for Use of Dunseverick Toilets
The HTS stated that a request had been received from Ardclinis staff seeking permission to use the Dunseverick toilet block on Tuesdays and Wednesdays over a 10 week period from 3 March – 20 May (excluding St. Patrick’s week and the Easter holidays).  He explained that they would require the block for the purpose of changing and use of toilets.
The HTS stated that Ardclinis staff would be onsite at all times and would lock up and clean the area after use.  He stated that they would meet any cost incurred, but the toilets would not be available due to a problem with the septic tank.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McConaghy and resolved,

“That Ardclinis be permitted to use the Dunseverick toilet block for changing purposes only”.
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the HTS stated that the septic tank at Dunseverick toilets could not be repaired and that it would cost approximately £5,000 to replace it.
After discussion, 

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

“That the Head of Technical Services have the necessary works carried out to make Dunseverick toilets usable”.

After further discussion, 


Councillor McMullan proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,

“That the Head of Technical Services provide full costings to bring Dunseverick toilets up to DDA standard”.

On a vote being taken, there were 4 votes for and 4 votes against the amendment.  The Chairman, using his casting vote, voted against the amendment which was lost.
On a vote being taken on the original proposal, there were 5 votes for and 6 votes against, and the proposal was therefore lost.

In reply to the Chairman, the HTS stated that the portable toilets could not be left overnight.
After discussion, 

Councillor C McShane proposed

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved 

“That the Council write to the National Trust requesting that they re-open the toilets at Whitepark Bay to cater for tourists”.
Closure of One Set of Toilets in Cushendall
The HTS reminded Members that at the Council’s Rates Meeting on 27 January 2009, it had been agreed to close one of the 3 public toilets in Cushendall and he stated that a decision now needed to be taken on which one to close. 
Councillor McMullan stated that this had been agreed in the Rates and pointed that the public toilets at Shore Road should be kept open.

After discussion,

Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan,

“That the public toilets at Mill Street, Cushendall be closed, and that this is reviewed again next year”.

On a vote being taken, there were 6 votes for and 1 vote against the proposal which was carried.

After discussion regarding public toilets at the sea front in Ballycastle, it was agreed to adhere to the decisions taken at the Rates Meeting.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the ACE stated that the sale of the public toilets in Woodvale, Bushmills had not yet been completed.

Provision of Goal Posts for Multi-Purpose Pitch at Quay Road
The HTS stated that further to the Council’s decision regarding the provision of posts at last month’s Meeting, clarification had now been received from the IFA regarding regulations and procedures for the use of modified or portable soccer posts.  He explained that the portable goals could be used for competitive soccer matches but not if permanent Gaelic posts were within close proximity.  He went on to explain that the IFA have however confirmed that multi-purpose posts consisting of telescopic extensions suitable for competitive soccer matches and Gaelic training purposes would be acceptable.  
In reply to Councillor Blaney, the HTS stated that it would be the responsibility of whoever was doing the training to put the posts up.

In reply to Councillor P McShane, the HTS pointed out that there would have to be arrangements made regarding the practicalities of storage, moving and securing portable posts.

Councillor P McShane suggested that an Equality Impact Assessment be carried out on the sports grounds in the Moyle district.
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,

“That the Council’s original decision to provide permanent Gaelic posts and portable soccer goal posts at Quay Road be upheld”
After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed an amendment,

Seconded by Councillor Harding,


“That multi-purpose posts be provided at the Quay Road”.

On a vote being taken, there were 4 votes for and 6 votes against the amendment which was lost.

The Clerk clarified that the original decision was upheld.

Memorandum of Understanding between Moyle District Council and the Department for Regional Development
The HTS stated that the Memorandum of Understanding contained an agreement between Moyle District Council and the Department for Regional Development relating to specified improvements to be made to the harbours at both Ballycastle and Rathlin Island in connection with the Rathlin Island Ferry Service.

Following discussion, it was agreed that the Memorandum of Understanding be adopted and signed by Moyle District Council.

Pruning on North Street 

In reply to Councillor M Black, the HTS stated that the pruning on North Street would soon be complete.

Dead Tree at Quay Road
In reply to Councillor Harding, the HTS stated that he would follow up the arrangements for the removal of the dead tree at Quay Road.

Recycling at Ballintoy
Councillor C McShane stated that, on behalf of Ballintoy & District Community Association, she wished to thank the HTS for the recycling facility which had been provided for the village of Ballintoy.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”
09/07:07
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Northern Ireland Tourist Board TIC Mystery Shopper Reports for December 2008

The Head of Tourism & Leisure Services (HTLS) stated that the Northern Ireland Tourist Board carries out a ‘mystery shopper’ exercise a number of times per annum on all of the Northern Ireland network of Tourist Information Centres.  He referred to copies of the reports for the Ballycastle and Giant’s Causeway Visitor Centre Tourist Information Centres and highlighted the fact that both offices had received maximum marks for all aspects of their work.
Councillor M Black stated that all staff involved should be commended.

Causeway Cost and glens RTP Meeting with Minister Foster re Tourism Matters
The HTLS stated that Directors of the RTP had met with DETI minister Arlene Foster on Wednesday 18 February to discuss tourism matters relating to the area.  He pointed out that a copy of the minutes of the meeting had been circulated.  He asked Members to note the question asked by Councillor McConaghy relating to the reinstatement of the Campbeltown Ferry and the Minister’s response. 

Councillor McConaghy stated that the fact that the Campbeltown Ferry had been taken off for the Isle of Man TT Races was discouraging for the business and commercial sector.  He stated that the Scottish side was very supportive of the reinstatement of the Campbeltown Ferry Service.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Councillor P McShane stated that Daithi McKay MLA had received a very negative response from the Minister.

Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Limited – Marketing/Product Development Update

The HTLS stated that a meeting of the management committee had been held on 4 March 2008 and explained that a comprehensive report on marketing activity had been provided. 
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTLS stated that he would be attending a meeting that evening and would report back to Council regarding the situation with Ballymoney Borough Council and the Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Limited and Heritage Trust.

After discussion, it was agreed to invite Don Wilmont, CC&G RTP to attend a future Council Meeting.

Tourism Development Officer – Job Description
The HTLS stated that, as requested at the final Rates Meeting, a copy of the job description for the post of Tourism Development Officer had been circulated for information.  He pointed out that Members had requested that the job description should include an element of assistance to events and festivals and that the job description should also have a requirement to seek external funding.  The HTLS stated that these requirements were now included in the job description. 
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTLS stated it had been agreed at the Rates Meeting to produce a Tourism Strategy and to employ a Tourism Development Officer.  He stated that the Tourism Development Officer would liaise with groups in relation to festivals and events, but that this would only be part of a wider job description.
After discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the Job Description for the Tourism Development Officer be accepted”.

Moyle Carers’ Support Group
The HTLS stated that the Moyle Carers’ Support Group had applied for the use of the Main Hall for a Variety Concert on Thursday 26 March 2009.  He stated that the group had been set up in November 2007 with the assistance of Moyle LSP and Peace II funding.  He pointed out that the funding provided carers with an element of respite, allowing them to get a break from their responsibilities and meet fellow carers. The HTLS pointed out that the Group’s funding was now depleted and that they had made a request for Council to consider waiving the charge for use of the facilities in order to maximize the potential for fundraising on the night of the event.
This was agreed.

French Federation de Football Gaelique
The HTLS stated that correspondence had been received from the above group which had been set up a few years ago.  He pointed out that Gaelic Football had made remarkable progress since then, with 12 towns establishing Club sides and around 45 schools and 4 universities also being involved.  The HTLS stated that a Club from Brittany in France would be visiting Ballycastle from 5 – 11 April 2009. 
The HTLS stated that the group had planned to have a few practice sessions and possibly a tournament during their visit and that they would appreciate any help from the Sports Development Section in assisting in the organisation of the visit.  He also stated that the group would like to use the James McShane Pitch as a base for their activities during their stay. 

This was agreed.

After discussion, it was also agreed that a Civic Reception be provided for the French Federation de Football Gaelique during their visit.
Disability Update - Disability Sport
The HTLS stated that Greenlight Gateway and Friends were attending Sheskburn Recreation Centre weekly for Boccia Coaching and that the activities had now developed and the group were trying out a wider range of activities. 

He explained that the Sports Development Department were also facilitating an 8 week programme of activities for clients from Dalriada Mental Health Team.  He pointed out that funding for the initiative had been provided through the Northern Partnership for Physical Activity Programme.  
After discussion, it was agreed that congratulations be passed on to the Sports Development Section regarding Disability Sport.
James Mc Shane Pitch

The HTLS stated that the above pitch was now being used on a regular basis, accommodating several teams for pre-season training and being used by Cross & Passion College for preparation for 3 All Ireland Semi-Finals.
After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would arrange to have the fence at the James McShane Pitch erected as soon as possible.
College All-Stars
Councillor C McShane stated that she wished to congratulate the local pupils who had been awarded College All-Stars.
Causeway Coast Way, Whitepark Bay to Ballintoy Harbour
The HTLS stated that, following the Council’s instruction of 9 February 2009, the landowner’s solicitor had been forwarded information relating to Countryside Access & Activities Network Insurance Policy which indemnifies landowners, whose land is crossed by the Waymarked Way and the Ulster Way, from liability claims.

The HTLS explained that the liability issues had been the reason given by the landowner for not signing the Agreement.  He pointed out that as these had now been addressed, the landowner had been requested to sign the agreements and return them by 27 February 2009 otherwise it would be recommended to Council that the Public Path Order is progressed.
The HTLS highlighted that there had been no response from the landowner.

After discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Council instruct Belfast City Council’s Legal Services to draft a Public Path Order from Whitepark Bay to Ballintoy Harbour”.

Goats Path Reinstatement

The HTLS stated that following a site visit with CVNI, it was estimated that the minimum work to restore the path would be in the region of £500.  He stated that this money could be found within the existing countryside/access budget.  He pointed out that if the Council wished to proceed, it was recommended that a comprehensive risk assessment be carried out prior to any works commencing.
This was agreed.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the HTLS stated that the risk assessment would include the rocks at the bottom.
Car Park at Giant’s Causeway Visitor Centre
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTLS stated that he would investigate the absence of Car Park Attendants on 15 February 2009.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report would be adopted”.

Councillor M Black left the Meeting at this point.

09/07:08
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Following discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Meeting continue in Committee”.

Single Status

The Assistant Chief Executive (ACE) informed Members that the Management Proposals were still with the Unions and that members had not yet been balloted.

She stated that appeals were scheduled to commence on 19 March 2009 and continue on a regular basis until the end of June.

The ACE stated that it was intended that the new arrangements regarding Single Status would commence on 1 April 2009, regardless of whether or not the ballot has taken place. 

The Meeting continued out of Committee.
Glenariff Improvement Group

The ACE stated that a letter had been received from Glenariff Improvement Group requesting permission to use the car park at the rear of Waterfoot village for a car boot sale on Saturday 11 April 2009 from 10.00am – 2.00pm.  She explained that should this event be successful, permission was also requested to host this on four further months May, June, July and August.  

The ACE reminded Members that this was one of the trading concession areas and that approval should be granted with a condition that no hot food or ice-cream should be sold.  
This was agreed.

Bushmills Residents and Environment Forum

The ACE stated that a request had been received from the above, for use of Dundarave Car Park as a venue for car boot sales each Sunday from 9am – 2pm.

The ACE pointed out that it should be noted that negotiations have been initiated between Arthur Cox, Council’s Solicitor and representatives of Sir Anthony MacNaghten Will Trust regarding the removal of the covenant on the site.

The ACE stated that it was therefore recommended that before making a decision on this request that the view of Arthur Cox be obtained as this may complicate the situation.

This was agreed

Station Road Toilets.

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received by the Estate Agent dealing with the above disposal, confirming that the proposed purchaser was now withdrawing his offer with no explanation having been given.

She recommended that the above property be put back on the open market with a ‘For Sale’ sign being re-erected.  She stated that further details would be brought back to Council.
This was agreed.

Loan Sanctions

The ACE stated that approval for Loan Sanctions for Capital Expenditure 2008/09 was now requested, Mosside Community Centre - £6,000 and Toilet Refurbishment -
£8,000.  

This was agreed.
After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted”.
09/07:09
LOCAL GOVERNMENT BOUNDARIES REVIEW – REVISED                RECOMMENDATIONS – Report Previously Circulated
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Boundary Commissioner’s Revised Recommendations for the new Council Boundaries be accepted”.
09/07:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Northern Ireland Governance – Capita’s 2nd Annual Conference.  To be held on Friday 20 March 2009, Belfast
There were no nominations to attend this conference.

BMF Business Solutions – Delivering Planning reform Conference.   To be held on Thursday 2 April 2009 at the Culloden Hotel, Belfast
There were no nominations to attend this conference.

09/07:11
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
The Clerk stated that no applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
09/07:13
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
After discussion, 

Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That the Memorandum to record an increase in rent for Cushendall Golf Club and the Conveyance documents regarding Sale of Land to Pobal an Chaistil be signed and sealed”
09/07:13
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 12th February 2009 from Councillor.info regarding their Northern Ireland Website

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 23rd February 2009 from the Department for Regional Development regarding Rathlin – Ballycastle Ferry Fare Review

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 25th February 2009 from Castlereagh Borough Council asking for Council’s support of their motion regarding the Consultative Group on the past

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 2 March 2009 from Michael Johnston of ToddsLeap.com Ulster Rally 09 requesting that Council permit a short presentation on behalf of Northern Ireland Motor Club

After discussion, it was agreed that Michael Johnston would be invited to a future Council Meeting.
Report from NHSCT on the Proposal for the Replacement of the General X-Ray Equipment in Dalriada Radiology Department
After discussion, it was agreed to invite Mr Tom Morton, NHSCT to the next Council Meeting.
Department of Agriculture and Rural Development – Consultation on the draft Wine Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2009
This document was noted.

Department of the Environment – Report on the Review of the Local Government Staff Commission
This report was noted.
09/07:14
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Noticeboards

After discussion, it was agreed to source and erect a noticeboard for Ballintoy & District Community Association.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Bushmills Distillery be contacted regarding arrangements for the noticeboard at Bushmills.

After further discussion, it was agreed to follow up the arrangements for erecting the sign at the Play Area in Cushendall.

After further discussion, it was agreed to consider erecting a sign regarding vandalism at public toilets.
Goal Posts at Woodvale

After discussion, it was agreed that the goal posts at the kickabout at Woodvale would be erected once the weather improved.
Hope Centre, Ballymena
Councillor P McShane informed Members that the Hope Centre in Ballymena, which helped people with drug and alcohol addictions, was facing a financial crisis and was in danger of having to close.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to the Minister for Health, Michael McGimpsey asking what arrangements could be made to ensure the Hope Centre would remain open.

Ballycastle Chamber of Commerce
Councillor C McShane pointed out that the Ballycastle Chamber of Commerce was now active.

After discussion, it was agreed to invite representatives from Ballycastle Chamber of Commerce to give a presentation at a future Council Meeting.
Sewerage Outfall at Ballintoy

Councillor C McShane stated that sewage was spraying onto the path between the Church at Harbour Road, Ballintoy and the Rope Bridge.  She pointed out this was a serious health issue.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to NI Water asking how the sewage at Ballintoy is treated and disposed.
The meeting concluded at 1:35pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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